
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 5:30 p.m. on Monday, June 12, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Councilman Blaine Henderson was absent.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Councilman Jay Jenkins.
The pledge to the American Flag was led by Councilman Jason Mitcham.
The City Clerk had roll call for attendance. 

Councilman Alverson reviewed the bills on file and everything was in order.

City Manager Muenger presented two requisitions on file over the amount of $5,000.00.
· Traffic Signs, Inc:  $16,699.00 - various replacement street signs and temporary mesh signs for the Street Department.

· Pyro Shows of Alabama:  $8,670.00 - the balance of the contract for the 4th of July fireworks.
There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on May 22, 2017.
Dawn Childre, Human Resource Director, discussed the Drug Free Work Place Policy.  She explained the changes of the wording in the policy.  Some of the employees brought up some concerns with the term “stand-by” employee vs. “on-call” employee.  The revision clarified the definition of an “on-call” employee.   City Manager Muenger stated the City has always been a drug free workplace but needed to have a written policy in place.  Once council approves the policy, it will be sent to the State for their approval.  Once approved by the State, the City will be eligible for an additional discount on our Workers’ Comp insurance.
Dawn Childre, Human Resource Director, discussed a revision to the Animal Control Assistant job description.  Ms. Childre stated the position is usually left open until filled.  The majority of the applicants for this position do not meet the qualifications of having a high school diploma or GED.  There were several applications received, but they were turned away due to lack of those requirements.  Ms. Childre thought the qualifications should be changed to not requiring a GED or High School diploma, and that would allow the City to receive more applicants to interview.  City Manager Muenger stated there are some responsibilities of handling certain controlled substance with a DEA number but a GED or High School diploma is not required to get certified to work with those medications.  At this time, the job listing is a part-time position with the starting pay of $9.89 per hour up to 29 hours per week.  

Council discussed the annexation of property located at 906 Pleasant Valley Drive.  This annexation request came from the Planning Commission with a recommendation for approval.  The property is adjacent to the Industrial Park and the petitioner requested it be annexed with an M-2 (Heavy Manufacturing District) zoning.  If approved by council, the property will be annexed with an R-A (Residential Agriculture District) zoning.  At a later date after appropriate advertisement has taken place, the rezoning can be discussed with council, and at that time council can act on the recommendation of the Planning Commission to change the zoning from R-A to M-2.  City Manager Muenger stated this is a very good thing for the City.  
City Manager Muenger presented two vehicles for surplus.  One was transferred from the Police Department to Administration and the other was still in use in the Police Department.  Both vehicles are no longer of use by the City.
Council President McGowan asked about the 19th Street Sidewalk Project.  City Manager Muenger stated the request had cleared Birmingham and is now in Montgomery.  The City will not move forward until the project has been approved.  There is no timeline for the project at this time.

City Manager Comments:  City Manager Muenger presented a general timeline for the upcoming budget process.  The worksheets have been sent to each Department Head and asked for those to be returned by June 23, 2017.  After the worksheets are returned, they will be packaged up and sent to council with a span of dates for council to discuss the initial budget requests.  The items that will be reviewed later in the budget process will be RSA and Health Insurance.  Councilman Jenkins stated he wants each Department Head to completely address their budgets and needs that they have requested in the new fiscal year budget, with City Manager Muenger in agreement.

City Manager Muenger presented to council draft copies of a revised litter/junk ordinance and garbage collection ordinance.  The City wants to make sure they have correct information for contacting the individual(s) and giving them the necessary time to address the issue for which they are cited (such as disabled motor vehicles, rubbish and junk).  These issues are widespread through-out the city, and if the City didn’t have the tools to discover and cite those issues they would get worse.  A separate part related to the second ordinance regulates the disposal of garbage, rubbish and solid waste.  These two things are interconnected and addressed in an overlapping manner in the existing code.  After discussing this with City Attorney John Rea and reviewing the existing code and reviewing issues the city would like to see addressed, Mr. Rea recommended splitting the ordinance into two separate ordinances.  One ordinance would relate to litter and junk vehicles and the other ordinance would relate to the disposal of solid waste and household garbage.  City Manager Muenger asked each councilman to review the ordinances and recommend any changes.
Mr. Muenger also discussed the City having mandatory trash pick-up and the City must offer an application for an exemption of the garbage fee for people in a certain income bracket.  The old ordinance did not reflect those requirements on the books and currently has pieces that are partnering back to a time when the City did their own garbage pick-up service.  The ordinance has been updated to keep certain segments currently existing, which mandates what can be placed at the roadside.  The new 95-gallon wheeled recycle carts began to be delivered June 12th, 2017.   If the resident puts trash into the recycle container, the City will have recourse to address that issue.  Mr. Muenger would like council to consider adopting an ordinance to require the residents to remove their containers from the roadside which is a safety hazard for drivers and pedestrians.  If the ordinance is passed, the City will give sufficient notice and warnings to the residents prior to issuing a penalty.  Councilman Jenkins asked if there are many residents using the back door service offered by Advanced Disposal. Mr. Gossett stated there are several residents that do use that service.

Councilman Jenkins stated he received several calls from residents in his district and also people calling to state when they are walking in the park early in the mornings, the mosquitoes are truly a nuisance.  Mr. Edge stated Alabama Power has two monitoring stations in the park, and they monitor the park and walking track.  When there is an issue with mosquitoes, Alabama Power sends someone out to monitor the mosquitoes.  City Manager Muenger stated he spoke with Alabama Power pertaining to the spraying of mosquitoes.  He stated if the City does treat that area, it will work at times, but as the insecticides start to lose their strength, it no longer works and the insects return.

Mayor Comments:  Absent
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the work session.
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a regular council meeting at the City Hall at 7:00 p.m. on Monday, June 12, 2017.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmen Jay Jenkins, Jason Mitcham and Jud Alverson.  Councilman Blaine Henderson was absent.  Those present constituting a quorum of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.
On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the requisitions over $5,000.00 on file.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on May 22, 2017.
On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council unanimously approved the Drug Free Work Place Policy as presented by HR Director Dawn Childre.

On motion of Councilman Mitcham, seconded by Councilman Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the revision to the Animal Control Assistant job description as presented by HR Director Dawn Childre.

Council President McGowan introduced the following ordinance annexing property located at 906 Pleasant Valley Drive with a zoning of R-A (Residential Agriculture District):  

ORDINANCE NO. 2017 – 4773

AN ORDINANCE TO ALTER, EXTEND AND REARRANGE THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, TO INCLUDE ADDITIONAL PARTS OF ST. CLAIR COUNTY, ALABAMA.
WHEREAS, all of the owners of the following described real estate situated in St. Clair County, Alabama, to‑wit:

Commencing at the Northeast quarter of the Northwest quarter of Section 32, Township 16 South, Range 4 East, St. Clair County, Alabama.

did file a written petition, duly signed by Erskine R. Funderburg, President for Tree Oak, Inc. requesting that said described territory in the petition be annexed to the City of Pell City and zoned R-A (Residential Agriculture District) under the provisions of § 11‑42‑21, Code of Alabama, 1975; and 

WHEREAS, said petition did have attached thereto, marked "Exhibit A", an accurate description of said territory proposed to be annexed, together with a map of said territory showing its said relationship to the corporate limits of the City of Pell City, all as is required under the provisions of said § 11‑42‑21; and 

      
WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City has heretof​ore examined the aforesaid petition and said exhibit attached thereto and finds that the said described lands are located and contained within an area contiguous to the corporate limits of the City of Pell City and that said described lands do not lie within the corporate limits or the police jurisdiction of any other municipality, and that all of the owners of said described lands joined in said petition by affixing their signatures thereto.

      
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE

CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS: 

Section 1.  That said petition of all of the owners of the following described lands situated in St. Clair County, Alabama, to‑wit:  

Commencing at the Northeast quarter of the Northwest quarter of Section 32, Township 16 South, Range 4 East, St. Clair County, Alabama.

requesting that the same be annexed to the City of Pell City, Alabama, and zoned as R-A (Residential Agriculture District) be and the same is hereby approved. 

Section 2.  That the City Council of the City of Pell City does hereby assent to the annexation of the said described lands to the City of Pell City and the corporate limits of the City of Pell City be and the same are hereby extended and rearranged so as to embrace and include said described lands and that the same shall become a part of the corporate area of the City of Pell City, Alabama, and zoned as R-A (Residential Agriculture District) upon the date of the publication of this Ordinance.

Section 3.  That this Ordinance shall become effective upon passage, approval and publication as required by law. 

Councilman Jenkins moved that all rules and regulations, which unless suspended would prevent the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance, be suspended and that unanimous consent to the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance be given.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Mitcham.  On roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Jenkins, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.

Councilman Mitcham then moved that said ordinance be now placed upon its final passage and adopted.  The motion was seconded by Councilman Alverson.  The question being put as to the adoption of said motion and the passage of said ordinance, on roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmen Jenkins, Mitcham and Alverson.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved and the ordinance adopted.

On motion of Councilman Jenkins, seconded by Councilman Alverson, the council unanimously approved the following resolution declaring certain items as surplus.  

RESOLUTION NO. 2017 – 4774
A RESOLUTION PROVIDING FOR THE SALE OF UNNEEDED PERSONAL PROPERTY

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City, Alabama, has certain items of personal property which are no longer needed for public or municipal purposes; and,

WHEREAS, Section 11-43-56, Ala. Code 1975, authorizes the municipal governing body to dispose of unneeded personal property;

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

Section 1.  That the following personal property owned by the City of Pell City, Alabama, is not needed for public or municipal purposes:

2005 Ford Crown Victoria


VIN 2FAFP71W65X148282 

2006 Ford Crown Victoria


VIN 2FAFP71W96X138637

Section 2.   That the Mayor and the City Manager be, and they hereby are, authorized and directed to dispose of the personal property owned by the City of Pell City, Alabama, described in Section 1, above, by receiving bids for such property.  All such property shall be sold to the highest bidder, provided, however, that the Council shall have the authority to reject all bids when, in its opinion, it deems the bids to be less than adequate consideration for the personal property.
On motion of Councilman Alverson seconded by Councilman Mitcham, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan - Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell - City Clerk
City of Pell City
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